
	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL


	25 NOVEMBER 2019


	(1.30pm – 4.30pm)


	APPROVED MINUTES



	Chair
	Jane Hamilton

	Present
	Professor Andrew Canessa, Alexa Coates (by video conference, from 2.00pm), 
Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Fiona Elsted (until 3pm), Professor Anthony Forster, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Elizabeth Hall, Simon Hall, Paul Jackson, Professor Timo Jütten, Melanie Leech, Milan Makwana, Professor Dominic Micklewright (from 1.30 – 1.35pm and from 2pm – 4.30pm), Tim Porter, 
Maria Stanford and Dr Adam Wright (by video conference)  

	Apologies
	Asha Ali, Professor Sanja Bahun, Kathryn Harrison-Thomas, Stephanie Hilborne and Geoffrey Probert and Professor Monika Schmid.

	Secretary 
	Bryn Morris 

	In attendance 
	Clare Hornsby and Andrew Keeble
Aaron Porter, Associate Director (Governance) at Advance HE

	
	Agenda item 8: Susie Morgan, Director of Human Resources
Agenda item 9: Susie Morgan, Director of Human Resources; Chris Oldham, Director of Estates and Campus Services
Agenda item 14: Vanessa Potter, Director of Communications and External Relations
Agenda item 15: Paula Rothero, Senior Compliance and Development Manager

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

	
	Dr Ray Lashley, Fiona Elsted, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony and Professor Monika Schmid were welcomed as new members of Council. 
	147/19

	
	Aaron Porter, Associate Director (Governance) at Advance HE was welcomed to the meeting. Aaron would observe the meeting as part of an external review of the effectiveness of the University’s governance arrangements; the review had been commissioned by the University in accordance with good governance principles.    
	148/19

	
	The Chair of Council had recently accepted the resignation of Hayley White as a member of Council and the Audit and Risk Management Committee. Hayley was thanked in absentia for the valuable contributions she made throughout the period of her appointment.
	149/19

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

	
	Agenda item 17(e), ‘Report from the University Steering Group’ and agenda item 19, ‘Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy 2019-25’, were starred for discussion.  
	150/19

	
	Un-starred items on the agenda were deemed to have been noted and approved by Council, as appropriate.
	151/19

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

	
	Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS)

Professor Canessa, Dr Demirkan-Jones, Fiona Elsted, Professor Forster, 
Professor Fox O’Mahony, Professor Jütten, Dr Lashley, Professor Micklewright, 
Bryn Morris and Professor Schmid declared a conflict of interest in relation to Council’s discussion of the USS Pension Scheme. As members of staff at the University, they were, or were entitled to be, members of USS. 
	152/19

	
	Elizabeth Hall also declared a conflict of interest as a close family member was employed by the University and was, or was entitled to be, a member of the pension scheme.
	153/19

	
	Membership of the University and College Union (UCU)
Professor Jütten and Dr Lashley declared a conflict of interest arising from their membership of UCU. Dr Lashley was also a UCU health and safety representative.  
	154/19

	4 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (C/19/68)

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 11 July 2019 were approved and signed by the Chair.
	155/19

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

	
	None.
	156/19

	6 REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION (C/19/69)

	
	Council noted the report and the actions taken collectively between meetings. 
	157/19

	
	Council endorsed the action that had been taken by the Chair on behalf of Council between meetings.
	158/19

	7 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/19/70)
	

	
	Council noted the report. The Vice-Chancellor highlighted:  

· The ways in which technology would continue to be utilised to capture and share updates on the progress of actions agreed by Council at Away Days and during pre-Council meeting events.
	159/19

	
	· Members of UCU at approximately 60 higher education institutions, including Essex, had commenced a period of industrial action in response to a dispute over pay and working conditions and, separately, proposed changes to the USS pension fund. In advance of this meeting, the Registrar and Secretary and Vice-Chancellor had met with students who were campaigning in support of the position taken by UCU; a position which was also supported by the full-time sabbatical officers elected by members of the Students’ Union. Council noted the University’s position on the issues of pay inequality, job insecurity, rising workloads and pay devaluation which were the subject of the aspect of the dispute relating to pay.
	160/19

	
	· The University had met all deadlines set by the Office for Students (OfS) in relation to the submission of data and information, and the payment of fees; and had received confirmation that the five-year Access and Participation Plan had been approved.   
	161/19

	
	· The good progress being made in relation to the implementation of the new Code of Student Conduct, including the recruitment and training of new conduct panel members; and the University’s approach to dealing with complaints that were initiated under the previous Code. An update was provided on the number and type of complaints received by the Student Conduct Team and the action taken by the University since the start of the Autumn Term.     
	162/19

	
	· The steps taken by the University to ensure the safety of students studying or undertaking a work placement in Hong Kong and of those students who were from China and Hong Kong and were studying on our campuses, following a period of unrest in the region. 
	163/19

	8 SAFEGUARDING STUDENT LEARNING AND OUTCOMES (Oral report)

	
	As part of a pre-meeting programme of events, Council had noted and discussed:

· Council’s position on the future of the USS, how this had been formed, maintained, and validated over time and how it related to the positions of other principal actors.

· The implications of the University’s position on its ability to manage effectively through a period of industrial action and to recover from it quickly, in the short and medium term interests of students. 

· The implications of any change in policy during a period of industrial action.

· Other longer term issues concerning the scheme, including governance, exclusivity and conflicts of interest.
· How it could come to a view on the issues that were subject to dispute, in a way that would ensure compliance with the University’s governing instruments, policies and practices; and legal and regulatory obligations.
	164/19

	
	Council considered the recommendations which had emerged from its earlier discussion and agreed that: 

· Council should give further consideration to the University’s pension arrangements following, (a) the publication of the second report from the JEP and, (b) the conclusion of industrial action. Having noted the potential for the industrial action to continue through to April 2020, it was agreed that this second condition should be kept under review.  

· Evidence to support Council’s review of the University’s pension arrangements should be collated for consideration at the appropriate time.  
· The University’s approach to managing conflicts of interest should be considered as part of Advance HE’s external review of the University’s governance arrangements.
	165/19

	
	The Registrar and Secretary described the University’s approach to safeguarding the student experience, learning opportunities and outcomes during the period of industrial action; and to deducting money from the pay of staff taking strike action. Council discussed how salary deductions could be repurposed to support students affected by the industrial action, and agreed that: 

· A goodwill payment should be made to those students who experience significant disruption to their learning as a consequence of the industrial action.
· The University should contribute an additional £120,000 to the goodwill payment fund, with funds being drawn from the contingency.
· Authority should be delegated to the University Steering Group to approve qualifying criteria and formula that would be used to calculate goodwill payments.
	166/19

	
	Council noted that this approach would not limit the University’s future liabilities but agreed that it demonstrated the University’s commitment to students and set an example for other higher education institutions within the sector. 
	167/19

	
	At this time, Milan Makwana was not supportive of Council’s decision to make goodwill payments to those students affected by industrial action and wished for this to be recorded in the minutes. 
	168/19

	9 HEALTH AND SAFETY UPDATES 
	

	
	ESTATE MANAGEMENT SECTION HEALTH AND SAFETY AUDIT ACTION PLAN: PROGRESS UPDATE (paper C/19/71)
	

	
	The Director of Estates and Campus Services provided an overview of the report, highlighting the good progress that had been made over the previous six months and the positive impact of key actions to the management of risks relating to legionella, asbestos, gas and fire safety, and electrical issues. Council noted that all compliance inspections had been completed, although some were completed a little after the agreed deadline.  
	169/19

	
	In discussion, Council agreed that the content and presentation of future progress reports should be refined to demonstrate more clearly the number of tasks outstanding and to comment on contractor compliance and performance.  
	170/19

	
	Council noted and approved the report. 
	171/19

	
	ANNUAL REPORT ON HEALTH AND SAFETY PERFORMANCE AUGUST 2018 TO JULY 2019, AND THE HEALTH AND SAFETY PLAN (paper C/19/72)
	

	
	The Director of Human Resources introduced the report and summarised the University’s health and safety related performance during academic year 2018-19. Trends in staff sickness absence were described alongside the University’s holistic approach to ensuring the health, safety and wellness of staff. 
	172/19

	
	The completion of essential training modules by staff at the University had increased since July; however, Council was disappointed with the level of progress made. Council agreed that significant improvement was required in relation to completion of outstanding essential training modules by staff and that a report on progress should be provided at the next meeting of Council in February 2020. 
	173/19

	
	Council noted the report and agreed that a greater level of assurance was required in relation to the University’s health and safety performance. The report would be revised and resubmitted to Council, together with an update on the completion of essential training modules by staff, for consideration in February 2020.  
	174/19

	
	UNIVERSITY SQUARE UPDATE (paper C/19/73)
	

	
	Administrative Note: Minutes C.M.175/19-179/19 have been edited for reasons of confidentiality
	175/19-179/19

	10 ADMISSIONS SUMMARY FOR 2019-20 ENTRY (C/19/74) 

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor described the approach that had been taken throughout the 2019-20 entry recruitment cycle to ensure that the University could achieve its ambitious student number, student-staff ratio (SSR) and budgetary targets. 2019-20 had been another record year for the University in terms of student enrolments and the University was on track to deliver the Council-approved budget. The SSR target had also been met. 
	180/19

	
	An overview was provided of sector and demographic trends, and of the known and potential challenges and opportunities arising from recent and potential changes in the external and regulatory environment. Council agreed that a deep dive into the recruitment of home students should be undertaken by Resources Committee in January 2020. 
	181/19

	
	Council noted the report. 
	182/19

	11 BUDGET UPDATE

	
	OUT-TURN REPORT FOR 2018-19 (C/19/75)
	

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight introduced the report and highlighted the principal results for 2018-19, which included:
· A cash surplus of £13.6m or 5.8%, against a target of 5.5%.
· An accounting deficit, before any audit adjustments, of £36.3m. Of this, £43.7m was attributable to a non-cash accounting adjustment of £34.6m in relation to USS pension provisions and £9.1m Lloyds loan early repayment charge. Excluding these, the underlying accounting surplus would be £7.4m.
· Cash balances equivalent to 132 liquidity days, against a minimum of 60 days.
· All bank covenants and target ratio of EBITDA to debt servicing costs of 2 to 1 and 60 liquidity days had been met.

· The generation of a record level of income, of £238.8m.

· The generation of a record level of research income, £30.9m
	183/19

	
	Council noted the impact of the USS valuation on the University’s financial performance during 2018-19 and in 2019-20.   
	184/19

	
	Council noted and approved the report, and congratulated the University on its strong financial performance. 
	185/19

	
	REVISED FINANCIAL FORECAST 2019-20 (paper C/19/72)
	

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight provided an overview of the financial forecasts for 2019-20 which had been revised on the basis of student population projections. 
	186/19

	
	Administrative Note: Minutes C.M.187/19 has been edited for reasons of confidentiality
	187/19

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	188/19

	
	STUDENTS’ UNION BUDGET 2019-20 (paper C/19/77)
	

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight confirmed that although the Students’ Union had set a deficit budget for 2019-20, it was expected to reach a break-even position by the end of the financial year. 
	189/19

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	190/19


	12 REPORTS FROM THE AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

	
	ANNUAL REPORT OF THE AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE TO COUNCIL AND THE VICE-CHANCELLOR FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 JULY 2019 (paper C/19/78)

	
	The University’s Treasurer and Chair of Audit and Risk Management Committee (ARMC) introduced the report and described the composition, principal focus and work of the Committee over the previous 12 months.  
	191/19

	
	Council noted the assurances from ARMC, namely that:

· The University’s arrangements for: risk management, control and governance; value for money; and data management and quality, were adequate and effective for the year ended 31 July 2019.
· The internal and external audit services provided to the University were of a high professional standard and enabled ARMC to perform its own work effectively.

· Following consideration of the draft Financial Statements for the year ended 
31 July 2019, the draft report, management letter and letter of representation from the external auditors and representations from senior management, ARMC was satisfied with all matters contained within the letter of representation.
	192/19

	
	ARMC had recommended to Council:
· That the Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight sign the letter on behalf of Council, subject to Council’s approval. 
· The approval of the draft Financial Statements. 
· That KPMG be reappointed as the University’s External Auditor for a further year.
	193/19

	
	In discussion, Council tested and was satisfied that it had been appropriate for the External Auditor to provide tax advice to the University. 
	194/19

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	195/19

	
	EXTERNAL AUDIT REPORT 2018-19 AND MANAGEMENT LETTER (paper C/19/79)

	
	Council noted and approved the report and the letter of representation.
	196/19

	
	INTERNAL AUDIT ANNUAL REPORT 2018-19 (paper C/19/80)
	

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	197/19

	13 DRAFT FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND STATEMENT OF GOING CONCERN 2018-19  (C/19/81)     

	
	Council noted the report and ARMC’s assurance regarding the content and preparation of the report. 
	198/19

	
	Subject to minor amendments, Council approved the draft Financial Statements 
2018-19 for publication and submission to the Office for Students and, separately, to approve the Statement of Going Concern. 
	199/19

	14 ADVANCEMENT AND PHILANTHROPY (C/19/82)

	
	The Director of Communications and External Relations described the range of advancement activities that had been undertaken over the past 12 months and the benefits that had been realised to date, and outlined proposed activities and priorities for academic year 2019-20.   
	200/19

	
	Council noted the report. 
	201/19


	15 PREVENT DUTY ANNUAL REPORT (C/19/83)

	
	The Registrar and Secretary, and the Compliance Manager (Safeguarding), introduced the report and described how the University had discharged its responsibilities under the Counter Terrorism and Security Act 2015, and the ongoing work that was being undertaken to ensure the University’s continued compliance with its duties. Council noted the annual consideration of web filtering in relation to the Prevent Duty report, and the University’s revised policy on Safeguarding Children and Adults at Risk which supported the University’s obligations to safeguard children and adults at risk from abuse and neglect. 
	202/19

	
	Council noted the report and approved the submission of the Prevent Duty Annual Report of Assurance to the OfS, along with the Accountability and Data Return, and the Prevent Annual Accountability Statement. 
	203/19

	16 RISK MANAGEMENT REPORT (C/19/84)

	
	Council noted the report and approved:

· The revised Strategic Risk Register.

· The adoption of a risk-based assessment of minimum liquid funds that would be articulated both cash and days of expenditure.
	204/19

	17 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL

	
	a) AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE (C/19/85)


	
	Council noted the report and approved the reappointment of KPMG as the University’s External Auditor for a further year.
	205/19

	
	b) NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE (C/19/86)

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within. 
	206/19

	
	c) REMUNERATION COMMITTEE (C/19/87)  
	

	
	Council noted and approved the 2018-19 annual report from Remuneration Committee to Council. 
	207/19

	
	d) RESOURCES COMMITTEE (C/19/88)

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within, including: the REF 2021 Assurance Report; the Annual Value for Money Report 2018-19; and an updated Capital Investment Plan Prioritisation Report 2018-19 to 2024-25.  
	208/19

	
	e) UNIVERSITY STEERING GROUP (C/19/89)
	

	
	Council noted the role and responsibility of USG to approve minor revisions to University policies. In discussion it was agreed that the Managing Structural Change Policy should come forward as a substantive agenda item for Council’s consideration.
	209/19

	
	Council noted the report.
	210/19


	
	f) SENATE  (C/19/90)  
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	211/19

	18 TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT (C/19/91)

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	212/19

	19 EQUALITY, DIVERSITY AND INCLUSION POLICY 2019-25 (C/19/92)

	
	Council noted how the Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy reflected the University’s long-held institutional values and sought to exceed statutory minimum standards.
	213/19

	
	Council delegated authority to the Deputy Vice-Chancellor and an elected internal member of Council to review the language used throughout the policy, and to the Chair of Council to consider the updated policy for approval. 
	214/19

	20 POWERS OF COUNCIL: FORMAL DELEGATION OF POWERS (C/19/93)

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	215/19

	21 UNIVERSITY PERFORMANCE 

	
	TIMES GOOD UNIVERSITY GUIDE 2020 – PERFORMANCE UPDATE (C/19/94)
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	216/19

	
	NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2019 – RESULTS (C/19/95) 
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	217/19

	
	THE UNIVERSITY’S KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS – MONITORING REPORT (C/19/96)

	
	Council noted the report.
	218/19

	
	STRATEGIC PLAN 2013-19 CLOSURE REPORT (C/19/97)
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	219/19

	22 RESEARCH ACTION PLAN 2019-20 (C/19/98)

	
	Council noted the report.
	220/19

	23 EDUCATION ACTION PLAN 2019-20 (C/19/99)

	
	Council noted the report.
	221/19

	24 DATES OF MEETINGS 2019-20 

	
	Council Induction

Thursday, 23 January 2020, at 9.00am - 1.00pm

Council forum and meeting
Monday, 24 February 2020, at 9.00am - 5.00pm
Council Away Day
Monday, 11 May 2020, at 9.00am - 5.00pm

Council meeting 

Monday, 18 May 2020, at 1.30pm - 5.00pm

Annual Meeting and Summer Reception

Friday, 12 June 2020, time - TBC

Council forum and meeting
Thursday, 9 July 2020, at 9.00am - 5.00pm


	222/19


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business

Clare Hornsby
Head of Corporate Governance
November 2019
Actions (in addition to recommendations approved)

	Action
	By

	1. The Director of CER and the University Treasurer should meet to discuss the University’s approach to legacies. 
	TP/VP
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